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 I hope all of you enjoyed your Christmas and the celebrating of the New Year.  As we look forward to 2002, hopefully the next twelve months will bring much prosperity to you and your research.  

My goal over the next year is to keep a strong bond of all the family members as we continue to share information with each other.  This is one reason I have elected to stay on as your newsletter editor.  I expect our numbers to grow to new levels each month as additional members of the family continue to join us.  I also expect us to reach new heights in our research and sharing.

The research of the Van Bibber family is unlimited and there is still much to be uncovered.  If you look back over the last twelve months of the newsletter while I have been your editor, there has been a wealth of information shared on the various branches of the family.  We have come a long way, but we still have a long way to go.  Genealogy is a team effort, and I am truly proud to be a member of the team researching the Van Bibbers.  I look forward to hearing from all of you throughout the year, and I also look forward to providing you with the newsletter each month.

Happy reading!

Your Editor,

Gary R. Hawpe
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NEW SUBSCRIBERS:
The month of January brings us 26 new subscribers to the newsletter.  Leading the way is the family of George Yoakum, Sr. and Martha Van Bebber with four members from their branch.  Of the 26 new subscribers, 16 of them descend from different branches giving us a wide coverage of the family.  We now have members of the Howard family starting to join us in our ranks.  For those of you not familiar with the Howard family connections, Isaac Van Bibber and Sarah Davis had a daughter, Nancy, who married Robert Howard.  Peter Van Bebber and Ellinor Van Bibber, cousins who married each other had numerous children.  Two of their daughters married Howard men, Nancy married Ignatius Howard and Sarah married William Howard.

I want to welcome all the new members and we are happy to have you aboard and part of the Van Bibber research team.  The 26 new names now put us at a total of 583 subscribers receiving the newsletter.  Who will be the 600th subscriber?  Will we reach that goal next month?  At the rate we are going it is very possible.  Stay tuned!

1. Arlen & Susan Peters  --  parlen@hotmail.com  --  Robert Howard and Sarah Van Bebber

2. Beth Perona  --  beth@chem.csustan.edu  --  Robert Howard and Sarah Van Bebber

3. Brenda Hunter  --  brendahunter@mindspring.com  --  Josiah Lenn and Olive Van Bibber

4. Brenda Johnson  --  BrenJ60@cs.com  --  George Yoakum and Martha Van Bebber

5. C.M. Jolly  --  oldgoat@vci.net  --  Charles Poff and Hannah Van Bebber

6. Carol Rini  --  RRini1@cfl.rr.com  --  Boone family connections.

7. Dale Lane  --   dale-lane@swbell.net  --  John Fulfer and Mary Fulfer

8. Debbie Jacobson  --  debjacobson@hotmail.com  --  John Belville and Hester Van Bibber

9. Doris Newbury  --  newbury@mvn.net  --  Howard family connections.

10. Frances Prechel  --  frogger10@powerweb.net  --  George VanBeber and Mary Tinsley

11. Gary Fulfer  --  gfulfer1@txu.com  --  John Fulfer and Mary Van Bibber

12. Inez Burr  --  Weepot@aol.com  --  George Yoakum and Martha Van Bebber

13. Jan Patterson  --  glpatter@galstar.com  --  Ignatius Howard and Nancy Van Bebber

14. Jane Giesler  --  JaneGies@aol.com  --  George Yoakum and Martha Van Bebber

15. Jane Holstein  --  CowH@msn.com  --  Richard Tillis and Elizabeth Van Bibber

16. Joe Van Bibber  --  vbibber@tiptontel.com  --  Isaac Van Bibber and Mariah Walraven

17. John Campbell  --  G32TheStar@aol.com  --  Isaac Van Bebber and Mary Martin

18. Karl Van Bibber  --  VanBibber1@llnl.gov  --  David Van Bibber and Jane Williams

19. Kathy Palmer  --  bapalmer@winco.net  --  John Belville and Hester Van Bibber

20. Linda Johnston  --  johnston266@peoplepc.com  --  George Yoakum and Martha Van Bebber

21. Marty Belt  --  mbelt@pnx.com  --  Thomas Fulfer and Olive Van Bibber

22. Steve Saunders  --  rssaunders@earthlink.net  --  Loderwick Mode and Jane Van Bebber

23. Susan Reedy  -- dreedy2@hotmail.com  --  Richard Tillis and Elizabeth Van Bibber

24. Suzan Lamb  -- boognboyz@mindspring.com  --  Ezekial Van Bibber and Susan Rice

25. Tammy Franck  --  francktammy@hotmail.com  --  David Van Bibber and Jane Williams

26. Terry Caldwell  --  terry7@fuse.net  --  Sarah Van Bibber and James Lee

ADDRESS CHANGES:
1. Deanna Archibald  --  DeeKayArchi@vcn.com
2. DeLynda Lyda  --  vanlyda@geotec.net
3. Iris Jones  -- ijones@accessbee.com
4. Linda Lipe  -- lipenco@hotmail.com
5. Terry Fulfer  --   fulfer67@yahoo.com
INVALID ADDRESSES:
1. Billy Brimm  --  Brimm71665@cs.com  --  user unknown

2. Connie Lewis  -- Hotmama556@aol.com  --  invalid address

3. Dale & Gwen Romine  -- romine@jc.net  --  invalid address

4. Donna Smith  -- Plateart@aol.com  --  address invalid

5. Paula Key  -- Pkey@gxmi.com  --  address unknown

6. Tia Van Bibber  -- Crazytee@hotmail.com  -- service unavailable

7. Trena Snider  --  smigabit@aol.com  --  user unknown

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis

 Martha VanBebber and George Yoakum, Sr.

  Jesse Yoakum, Sr. and Anna Berry

   Isaac Yoakum and Emily Bruce

Sons: William Jackson "Bill" Yoakum

          Jesse James "Jim" Yoakum
LONG TOM MINE

I do not know at what date Long Tom was discovered, but in 1868, it was a well-established mine, and was worked extensively until the eighties.

The Long Tom mail had to be brought by some neighbor volunteering to do the job from some community stage station.

I knew people who worked in Long Tom in the later time, and the Hurschfield family owned it in later years.  It was said about $300,000 was taken out, but some people thought $350,000 had been put in.  That was the general history of so many of the mines of this western slope of the Sierras.

In 1878, when the tragedy happened which the old timers think of when Long Tom is mentioned, the pockets had not been worked out, and the ledge of Long Tom itself, was still rich, and holding.

In 1868, the owners of the Long Tom mine were the two Yoakums brothers.  The older, I think, was named Bill, and the younger, Jim.  Many miners were working their claims nearby.  Prominent among these were the Tuckers and the Johnsons.  Ambrose Tucker lived to be an old man, lived out his life at Long Tom.  I knew him over a period of many years.  I think he is buried near the mine.

The Yoakum brothers, while many people lived there, had about thirty miners employed.  They owned a store, a mill, and a blacksmith shop.

The Tuckers and Johnsons had been successful in getting a miner sent to prison for stealing gold from one of their mines.  He swore to return and even the score when he had served his sentence, which was not a very long one.  He had only stolen gold - not a horse!  If the latter, the aroused populace would have probably lynched him.

This miner was known to have been seen across the mountains, in Kernville, just prior to the murders of Tug Tucker and one of the Johnson men.  They were returning in two spring wagons, each with his wife seated beside him.  They were hauling a load of provisions and mining necessities to Long Tom, which had been purchased in Bakersfield.

They were driving along a comparatively level stretch of road, just a short distance southwest of the Long Tom settlement.  There was a rock at this spot, with a convenient hole entirely through it, just right to shoot through, if one wanted to do so.  The rock was over six feet high, four feet wide, and about fourteen inches thick.  Nearly fifty years ago, I stepped the distance from this rock to the road.  It was about one-hundred steps to the spot behind the rock, from which the victims were shot.

Both the women told that their husbands were shot from their sides by murderers whose voices they recognized.  They said it was the Yoakum brothers' voices.  Also, that they saw one of the men wore brass-toes boots.  Did he wave a foot out from behind the rock at them?  The Yoakums, the Rucker and the Johnson men were having a bitter dispute over some mining claims.  Looking back from 86 years later, it is very easy to understand how the ex-convict could have kept his threat to get even with Tucker Johnson.  Also that the remaining families of the dead men could have, in all innocence, seen their arch enemies, the Yoakums, as the people guilty of this cold blooded ambush.  The thoughts of the citizenry was divided at the time, and still remains so, amongst the second and third generations, as to those guilty of this outrage.

The Yoakums were arrested, bound over for trail in the Justice Court, and remanded to the sheriff's custody until a trail could be held.  The Yoakums immediately commenced action to get a change of venue.  This gave time for much lynch talk before they were tried by the enemies of the Yoakums.

One lynch mob, which showed the people weren't sure that the Yoakums were even to be suspected too strongly, was stopped rather abruptly:  -- Two of the Higgins brothers, great uncles of late Senator Clair Engle, were sinking a shaft quite a distance down the Long Tom Gulch from the camp.  Other miners were working at intervals between the two places.  I don't know which of the Higgins brothers was down in the shaft, but I do know that Bill Higgins, whom I knew all my live until his death, was running the windlass on this particular day.  Fortunately, they had a friend working quite a distance north of there in the same gulch.  This man was surprised one day to see quite a number of men approaching him down the gulch from the north, armed with Winchesters and six-shooters.  He knew them, and of course made inquiry as to the cause of their war-like appearance.

This was their conversation as the story has come down through the years:

"Well, boys, what are you up to?"

"The Tucker and Johnson women said one of the men who killed their husbands wore brass-toed boots.  Bill Higgins wears brass-toed boots.  They are sinking a shaft just down the gulch.  We are going down to get him, and settle this thing right now."

"Wait a minute, boys, until I can get my rifle, and I will go with you."

They waited.  He got his gun, and then saw to it that the lynch minded mob walked down the trail ahead of him.  When they could see Bill Higgins, a sixteen-year old boy, standing by the windlass, the man who had joined the job, and had walked down behind them with his rifle in hand, suddenly called out, "Drop your guns, boys, your party is over.  Just turn around and go home."  That mob was stopped still but the next one was not.

It began to appear that the Yoakums might get their change of venue.  Many people began to express doubt that women whose husbands had just been shot from ambush and toppled down from their sides, could really hear any man's voice unless shouted, a hundred steps' distance.  Or that they could distinguish a brass toe on a boot, and even if they could see this brass toe, the people began to notice that a large number of their neighbors wore replicas of the oft-mentioned brass-toed footwear.

All this brought to a head the gathering of a mob that wasn't stopped until it completed its deed.  No friend to stop it this time.  The mob had no trouble in entering the jail and enforcing its will upon the sheriff.  He kindly turned over the jail keys to a crazy bunch of enraged citizens.  I knew many, of whom it was rumored were the mob.

Bill Yoakum tried to save his younger brother, told them that this boy had nothing to do with his mining deals.  Bill felt sure they were the cause of most of the animosity against them.  Finally, he begged them, "I promised my mother I would not die with my boots on.  Please let me take them off."

The mob agreed.  Bill sat down, took his boots off and came up fighting.  He about had the lynch crowd whipped, when both brothers were shot, and then hanged.

Ambrose Tucker carried a deep scar on his skull all his life.  Was he one of that brave crew?

Bill Yoakum left a widow, who after a few years, married a prominent man of our mountain community.  The man is said to have very foolishly admitted to her that he had been a member of that gang who killed her former husband.  She left him "right now."  I knew people who claimed this was a fact.  I also knew the children of this women by both husbands.  My mother knew the man who supposedly made the ill-considered confession.  They were all most excellent people.

Another aftermath - three of this guilty mob committed suicide not too long after Bill Yoakum almost fought his way to freedom with that brass-toed boot, which caused his death.

Lynn's Valley Tales and Others, Guy Hughes, Author, pg. # 58 - 61.

Submitted by Earl Quintrell  --  Winchester, Tennessee


Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis 

 John VanBebber and Margaret Chrisman 

  James VanBebber and Elizabeth Yoakum 

   Peter VanBebber and Esmerald Maybee 

    George Wesley VanBebber and Lois Mae Penry

     George Elwin VanBebber and Dorothy Rogene Wells

      Royce Leland VanBebber

 --and-- 

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis 

 Martha VanBebber and George Yoakum, Sr. 

  Isaac Yoakum and Mary Davis 

   Elizabeth Yoakum and James VanBebber 

    Peter VanBebber and Esmerald Maybee

     George Wesley VanBebber and Lois Mae Penry

      George Elwin VanBebber and Dorothy Rogene Wells

       Royce Leland VanBebber

A CENTURY IN THE STEEL BUSINESS

“What sets us apart is that we are a father-to-son business,” said Royce L. Van Bebber, patriarch and chairman of Van Bebber Bros.

Van Bebber Bros. is one of handful of local companies to survive for 100 years

By Rayne Wolf, The Press Democrat

In an era of business at Internet speed and airy dot-coms that come and go in a year, 
Van Bebber Bros. might seem ancient.

Its owners like it that way.

Last week, the Petaluma steel distribution and fabrication company celebrated its 100th birthday as a family business.  Van Bebber – joining a handful of local businesses still operating after 100 years – has survived two world wars, the Great Depression and enough economic cycles to view today’s downturn as just a dip in the landscape.

Five generations of Van Bebbers have put the family business on a very elite list of Sonoma County’s centenarians, including such local companies as ER Sawyer Jeweler, founded in 1879;  Pedersen’s Furniture Co., 1892;  and, next year, Grohe Florist of Santa Rosa, started in 1902.  Two Sonoma County mortuaries, Parent-Sorensen and Daniels Chapel of the Roses, have both been around since 1856 and 1865, respectively.

“What sets us apart is that we are a father-to-son business,” said 70 year old Van Bebber Chairman Royce Van Bebber, the eldest of the family members still active in the company.

Van Bebber Bros., which actually will be 100 years old in November but wanted to start the celebration early, traces its roots from village blacksmiths to steel distributors today.

In 1901, when the population of Sonoma County was 38,500, founding brothers George and Fred Van Bebber, tired of hammering on anvils for bosses, decided to open their own shop.

They made $26 in their first month in business.

Van Bebber Bros. today is a 35-employee steel distribution company that does projects as small as fashioning a few dozen steel hoops for wine barrels to providing steel that went into the giant Coca-Cola bottle at the San Francisco Giants’ Pac Bell Park.

To what do they attribute their longevity as Sonoma County has mushroomed to nearly a half-million people?

“We’ve never been afraid to say, ‘This isn’t working.  Let’s drop this business and do something else.’  That’s a big part of why we’re still standing,” said Royce Van Bebber.

The early years of Van Bebber Bros. are well documented because George Washington Van Bebber – born on Washington’s birthday – kept diaries that recorded much of his personal and business life spanning the years 1890 to 1958.

The diaries document the shop’s move from its original location on East Washington Street to Main Street in 1918 and its challenges following the 1906 earthquake.

By the mid-1920s George’s son, Alvin, had joined the business, having just graduated from Stanford with a degree in engineering.  He was followed by his younger brother, George E., thus keeping the tradition of brothers working at Van Bebber Bros. 

Van Bebber survived the Great Depression because the company specialized in mending farm equipment, a service crucial to those farmers who couldn’t always afford to replace tillers, hoes or tractor blades.

As World War II approached, many farms converted to more modern farming methods.  Stainless steel receptacles were replacing wooden bins and Van Bebber’s fabricated many pest-proof storage containers for customers like Western Condensing, Golden State Dairy Products and Campbell’s Soup.

Van Bebber Bros. spent most of the war years training arc welders, many of whom worked in Bay Area shipyards building Liberty ships.

Following the war, the shop added modern machinery, including lathes, a power hacksaw, plate shears that cut steel and press equipment, forcing them to expand the shop’s fabrication area.

Today, Van Bebber has adapted to more modern needs, such as selling steel for outdoor sculptures.  Their clients are loyal in part because of the comfortable shop atmosphere.

“My company makes fake rocks and fabricates large outdoor installations, like 30 foot long insects.  Van Bebbers never flinch,” said John Lamos, owner of Replica Art Formations of Petaluma.

Today at Van Bebber, machines fold metal, crimping edges and bending beams into useful parts.  The noise of manipulating steel is deafening and operators have developed a sort of sign language because they must wear ear plugs. 

“The ironic thing about this business is half the time you don’t know what the heck you’re making,” said President Rick Van Bebber.

Rick’s dad, company Chairman Royce, joined the family business when he graduated from Petaluma High School in 1949.  Today, he presides over an office that is a jumble of memorabilia with vintage photos covering most of one wood-paneled wall.  One photo of three generations of Van Bebbers was taken in the 1950s, when the company was busy building bulk delivery trucks for customers such as G.P. McNear Co., Golden Eagle Milling, Hunt & Behrens and Pini Feed.

By 1956, the company had outgrown the Main Street shop and decided to build on its current site in South Petaluma, which they had owned for several years and used as a private boat launch.

The late 1960s found Van Bebber Bros. selling off small business units, like the machine shop that Donald Bergstedt turned into Donal Machine, which still operates across town.

What was left continues as the core of today’s business: steel supply and fabrication. 

The company has always been private and declines to release its revenues, although they are certainly making much more than $26 a month by now.

At the century mark in the history of Van Bebber Bros., at lease one thing has remained a constant:  an ancient steel cutter used by each generation of Van Bebbers.

The “Aligator” may have been relegated to a storage shed, but will not be cast aside.

Bolted to a redwood timber so ancient it has taken on the look of metal, it springs to life with the flip of a switch and will take a bite out of anything that will fit into its mouth.

“It’s a relic, but we keep what works,” said Rick Van Bebber.

* * * * * * * * * * 

VAN BEBBER BROS.

1901:  Founded by blacksmiths George W. and Fred E. Van Bebber

1925:  George’s eldest son, Alvin W., joins firm, followed by second son, George E. Van Bebber

1942:  Young George operates welding school during World War II

1949:  Young George’s own son, Royce joins firm and remains as the eldest of three generations working at the four-acre South Petaluma business.

1956:  Shop moves from 246 Main Street to present location, 729 Petaluma Boulevard South.

1958:  Shop starts operations as a steel products in addition to machine shop and other services.

1969:  Machine shop sold to employee, Donald Bergstedt, who continues to operate Donal Machine on McDowell Blvd.

1973:  Royce’s son, Rick, joins firm.

1999:  George E. Van Bebber dies at age 91

2001:  With Royce, age 70 as chairman and Rick, age 46 as President, Van Bebber Brothers celebrates centennial.

* * * * * * * * 
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[Reprinted with permission of the author]

Submitted by Ted Van Bebber  --  tjvanbeb@concentric.net
[Also refer to Van Bibber Pioneers e-Newsletter, June 2001, page 9, for another newspaper article about the company.] 


Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis 

 Peter VanBebber and Ellinor VanBibber 

  Peter VanBibber and Catherine Ridenour 

   Mary Eleanor VanBibber and John Henry Fulfer 

    Francis Marion Fulfer 

--and--

Peter VanBibber, Jr. and Marguery Bounds 

 Ellinor VanBibber and Peter VanBebber 

  Peter VanBibber and Catherine Ridenour 

   Mary Eleanor VanBibber and John Henry Fulfer 

    Francis Marion Fulfer 
FRANCIS MARION FULFER FAMILY

Francis Marion Fulfer, son of John Henry and Mary Van Bibber Fulfer, was born in Feb. 1853 in Black Cat Thicket.  Marion married Mary Frances Lolita "Loo" Miller on Aug. 29, 1872.  Loo was also born in Black Cat Thicket in 1853 to Greenberry and Mary Tate Miller.

Marion and Loo were parents of nine children, all born in Black Cat Thicket.  Their first child, John Henry Fulfer II was born Aug. 13, 1873.  He was first married to a Miss Powell.  On Feb. 17, 1919, he married Aquilla B. Morgan.  John died July 7, 1939 and is buried in South Sulphur Cemetery.

The Fulfers second child was Greenberry Fulfer, born in 1875.  He married Zora Parrish Warren on Aug. 11, 1895 in Hunt County.

Daisy Alberta Fulfer was born July 2, 1881 and married Jess Porter Gregory Sept. 2, 1900.

The fourth Fulfer child was James Bunyan, born in Feb. 1886.  He and Cone Boyd were married May 17, 1907.

Like his older siblings, Peter Grover Cleveland "Pete" Fulfer was born and reared in Black Cat Thicket.  Born Oct. 10, 1888, he and Laura Jane Jackson were married Nov. 29, 1910.  Pete died Feb. 6, 1951 and is buried in Forrest Park Cemetery in Greenville.

William Thomas "Tom" Fulfer was born Aug. 23, 1891.  He and Bertie Clayton were married Sept. 28, 1919 in Hunt County.  Tom served in the U.S. Army during World War I, fighting in several European battles.  He died Sept. 28, 1972 in Commerce and is buried in Rosemound Cemetery.

Francis Marion Tate Fulfer was born Dec 12, 1893 and was married to Mattie Allen.  Tate was in the U.S. Army during World War I and fought in major battles in Europe.  He died Sept. 29, 1972 in Commerce and is buried in South Sulphur Cemetery.

The youngest child of the Fulfer couple was Edith Marcella Fulfer, born in Jan. 1897.  Her first marriage was to Mike Holt.  She later married Floyd Henry Fambro.  The couple lived in Dallas for many years where Floyd had his own barber shop.

Loo Fulfer died in 1912 and is buried in South Sulphur Cemetery.

On Jan. 28, 1916, Francis Marion Fulfer was married a second time, to Birdie Lee Story Ledbetter Hedges.  Birdie was born Jan. 4, 1881 in New Madrid Co., Mo.  Birdie and Marion had two children.  Their first child was Sherman Fulfer, born Nov. 8, 1916 in Hunt County.  Loveta Fulfer was born Mar. 19, 1920 in Hayti, Pemiscot Co., Mo.  Marion died Jun 14, 1933 and is buried in South Sulphur Cemetery.  Birdie died Jan. 16, 1940 in Hugo, Oklahoma and is buried there.

From Tall Grass to High Cotton, Published by the Wolfe City Chamber of Commerce, 1999.  Pages 265 & 266.

Submitted by Dorothy Wood Moore

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis

 Martha VanBebber and George Yoakum, Sr.

  Isaac Yoakum and Mary Davis

   William Wylie Yoakum and Nancy Elizabeth Poff

    James Edward Yoakum and Rosa McCubbin

JAMES YOAKUM
"There isn't a better  citizen in Ray County than Jim," said a gentleman to the writer recently in speaking of Mr. James Yoakum of two miles north of Knoxville.

He is a real progressive farmer who knows how to coax the black soil of Ray County into yielding abundant crops of corn, wheat, oats, etc.---and Jim Yoakum knows how to give the proper attention to live stock of nearly every kind to obtain the best results.

The writer found Mr. Yoakum, during a conversation in "The Missourian office, to be a very pleasant gentleman.  He keeps abreast with the times and is really progressive in every truly practical way.  A gentleman who has known Mr. Yoakum since boyhood days says:

"James Yoakum (Jim) as every friend calls him is an old time Missourian of the best sort ---although not an old man, being, however, in the prime of life and of importance to his home and country!

"He was born without inherited land, and he began by working by the month---low wages and long hours.  He was very soon marked as being different from other fellows in that he was found working and taking care of things like they were his own, saving the master's stuff---in many cases preventing loss exceeding the cost of his wages, thus twice and thrice earning his pay!  Needless to say, his services were soon in demand, and he did not have to hunt a job---he worked 12 months without deducting time when others worked 7 and 8 months with wet days off.

"Uncle Reuben Green, a large farmer, soon got hold of Jim---and here his fortunes were assured for as Jim worked year by year for Uncle Reuben (one of the noblest men that ever lived) he studied and learned Uncle Reuben's methods of successful farming and stock raising.

Mr. Yoakum has a young stallion that weighed 1350 pounds when 16 months old and a pair of yearling mules that tipped the beam at 2200---that's the way he produces them.

As we always like to put in a few lines of a biographical nature will state that Mr. James Yoakum married Rosa McCubbin on February 26, 1888, and the names of their children are Pryor, Charley, Pearley, Jesse, Gertie, Dollie, Claude, Bessie and Albert.

Mr. and Mrs. Yoakum and their family reside at the Yoakum farm two miles north of Knoxville on what formerly was known as the Uncle Dan Taylor place.  Mr. Yoakum now owns 180 acres of land in Knoxville Township, and his success in building up the soil and adding to the estate is an example worth the while of every Ray Countian.  His use of willow trees and his methods of plowing have resulted in filling many a gully and drain.  His hauling of all available barn manure to the fields has shown its worth in every case.

Mr. Yoakum has also had charge of the Jewell Mayes farm of 240 acres for several years, the son, Pryor Yoakum, residing there and handling the place with his father to the satisfaction of all concerned.

Mr. Yoakum is a good citizen from every point of view.  He believes in good schools and good churches, good lodges and good homes.  Comfort and industry go hand in hand with him.  The community made up of Jim Yoakums would be a model in progress and prosperity, and such a community would widely attract the attention of the people of our great commonwealth!

The Missourian, Richmond, Ray County, Missouri -- Thursday  -- March 30, 1916, pg. 2.

Submitted by Earl Quintrell  --  Winchester, Tennessee 
Peter VanBibber, Jr. and Marguery Bounds 

 Matthias VanBibber and Margaret Robinson 

  Olive Boone VanBibber and Robert Keenan 

   Edward McClung Keenan and Jane Coleman Summers

    Lydia Jane Keenan and James Edward Nichols

     Robert Isaac Nichols and Ilo Fitzwater
ROBERT ISAAC NICHOLS
Robert Isaac Nichols was born March 23, 1904, at Enon, West Virginia.  His father was James Edward Nichols who married Lydia Jane Keenan at Gilboa, West Virginia, by Rev. L. Huffman on December 31, 1895.  They were married on horseback.  Rev. Huffman had arranged to have two witnesses in a tree where they were married.  Robert married Ilo Fitzwater on April 26, 1925.  Three children: James Delbelt  born December 22, 1925, deceased; Verna June born December 3, 1926, living at home and Bobby R. born August 7, 1929, married Emma Justice on September 17, 1950.  One granddaughter, Debra Ray, born April 3, 1955, and one great granddaughter, Melissa born March 27, 1984.

Robert was a farmer and stockman and retired after being a coal mine operator in 1962.  His son, Bobby R., was interested in mining and after owning several mines retired in 1980.  Bobby's wife died in December 1981.

Robert's first trip to Oklahoma was in 1907 because of illness and death.  He went again with his father, mother, brothers and sisters to Kansas on the train in 1913, (a trip of 6-7 days), to reap the harvest of corn, wheat, etc. returning to W. Va. in a covered wagon in 1914.  They made several trips to Kansas to spend the summers during harvest.  They returned to Kansas in 1915 on train staying nine years and returning to Nicholas County in 1924.

In May, 1925, Robert took his new bride, Ilo Fitzwater Nichols in a Model T Roadstar to Nebraska to follow harvesting.  Their first son was born and buried there.  They continued harvesting and often times counted fifty-three jack rabbits on occasion and the boa snakes were so thick they had to watch their step!

Robert's grandfather, Isaac, joined the Yankees during the Civil War.  Afterwards they went to Oklahoma to be with his family.  He plowed the sod with long horn oxen at night because the heat prevented their working in the sun!

The first car Robert saw was owned by Maggie Williamson who owned Glen Ferris Inn.  She was driving to Summersville from Glen Ferris and they had gotten word the car was coming so all the people from miles around went out to see.

Robert was one of ten children:  Clarice born December 12, 1895, deceased; Elsie Evelyn Wolfe, born March 6, 1898; Pat Edward, born November 11, 1899, deceased; Ottie Blanche Gamble, born October 23, 1902; Robert Isaac Nichols, born March 23, 1904, Alexandria Nichols, born March 28, 1903, deceased; Violet Nichols Morris, born August 11, 1910; Gracie Merze Nichols Williams, deceased, born November 5, 1912; William Herold Nichols, bon November 4, 1915, deceased; and Omar B. Nichols born October 1, 1918.

Nicholas County History, 1985, pg. # 284 & 285.

Submitted by Gary R. Hawpe  --  GRH9999@aol.com
Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis

 Nancy VanBebber and Robert Howard

  Margaret Howard and William Warner

   Martha A. Warner and William A. Woodside
WILLIAM A. WOODSIDE

William A. Woodside, who is numbered among the honored pioneers of Jefferson County, is the owner of a fine farm of two hundred and seventy acres on section 30, Buchanan Township, where he has lived for many years.  His home is situated on a natural building site, and overlooks the city of Fairfield.  There, for a long period, he has watched the growth and progress of the county, in whose development he feels a deep interest, and has seen its progress in the various lines of industry, educational, moral and social growth.

Mr. Woodside is a native of Kentucky.  His birth occurred on the 31st of March, 1823, and he is a son of John J. and Sarah (Bagby) Woodside, who were married in Kentucky, but removed to Tennessee during the infancy of our subject, and thence emigrated to McDonough County, Ill., when he was a lad of some six years.  In early life Mr. Woodside learned the blacksmith’s trade, which he made his chief occupation until his removal to Illinois, when he turned his attention to farming.  His death occurred in that State at the age of Sixty-five years, and his wife died in Mahaska County, Iowa, at the advanced age of eighty-four years.  Both were active church workers, and their consistent Christian lives won for them many warm friends.  The generosity of Mr. Woodside led him to go security for friends who neglected or could not make payment, and he thus suffered heavy losses.  In politics he was a supporter of Democratic principles.

The subject of this sketch was the eldest son and fourth child in a family numbering seven sons and three daughters, all of whom lived to mature years.  He received very limited educational advantages, but experience, observation and reading have made him a well-informed man.  When quite young it was his desire to learn the blacksmith’s trade, but his father did not wish him to follow that occupation, and he was forced to turn his energies into some other channel.  He celebrated his nineteenth birthday by his arrival in Jefferson County, and never yet has he had occasion to regret his determination to become a citizen of this community.

On the 23d of March, 1843, Mr. Woodside was united in marriage with Martha A. Warner, who was born in White County, Tenn., on the 11th of April 1824, and is a daughter of William and Margaret (Howard) Warner., the former of English extraction and the latter of Scotch-Irish descent.  Her parents were natives of Virginia, but were married in White County, Tenn., whither they had removed with their respective families in childhood.  Later they removed to Montgomery County, Tenn., and in 1836, in a wagon drawn by oxen, made their way to Hancock County, Ill., but after two years became residents of Iowa.  They settled on Cedar Creek in Henry County, near Warner’s Ford, which was named in honor of Mr. Warner, but sickness caused them to leave that home, and in the spring of 1840 we find them in Jefferson County.  Mr. Warner was a stone and brick mason by trade, but entered land and engaged in farming after his settlement in the Territory of Iowa.  Many hardships and trails incident to pioneer life were borne by the family, such as living for two months on potatoes and squashes, and taking their corn to mill in Hancock County, Ill.  Mr. Warner was an inflexible adherent of Democratic principles, and for many years served as Justice of the Peace.  He died in the sixtieth year of his age, and his wife had passed her sixtieth birthday when, in Mahaska County, she was called home.

Having married him a wife, Mr. Woodside then began preparation for making a home to which he might take his bride.  Going to the woods, he cut the logs for a cabin, and splitting them in halves made a floor.  In this rude dwelling they began their domestic life, but those days were among their happiest, for children came to bless their home, and friends, although widely scattered, were truly friends, and the sociability which then existed stood in place of the formality of today.  Their housekeeping outfit cost but $5, yet mutual confidence and love were among the furnishings of their home and made bright the otherwise dark places in pioneer life.  By industry and good management they have accumulated a handsome property.  The first purchase of Mr. Woodside consisted of but eighty acres in Fairfield Township, but as before stated he now owns a well-improved farm of two hundred and seventy acres adjoining the corporation limits of the city of Fairfield.

Unto Mr. and Mrs. Woodside have been born fourteen children, two of whom died in infancy, and a third at the age of sixteen years.  In order birth they are as follows:  John W., a resident of Fall River, Kan.; William N.; Robert C.; a farmer of Buchanan Township, Jefferson County; Francis A., who is engaged in farming in Jefferson County; Sarah E.; Mary J.; Douglas M., who operates the home farm; Laura E., Alice J., Albert, a painter by trade; and Maggie.

Mr. Woodside has been a life-long Democrat, and cast his first Presidential vote for Polk.  His wife is a member of the Free Methodist Church.  Their home is noted for its hospitality, and the members of the household rank high in the social world.

Portrait Biographical Album of Jefferson and Van Buren Counties, Iowa  --  Chicago: Lake City Publishing Co., 1890 – pgs. 546 & 547.

Submitted by Beth Perona  -- beth@chem.csustan.edu
OBITUARIES:

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis

 Martha VanBebber and George Yoakum, Sr.

  Valentine "Felty" Yoakum and Charlotte Reynolds

   William G. Yoakum and Hannah Pamellua Potts

    George W. Yoakum and Barbara Ella Clark

     Carl Edward Yokum and Birdie May Bradley

DEATH OF CARL YOKUM
M. C. Bradley, of this city, received a telegram yesterday stating that his son-in-law, Carl Yokum, of Independence, Mo., had died the previous night of brain fever.

Deceased was formerly of this city and was an employee at the Glaze, Lewis & Wood dry goods store.  He was 28 years of age and leaves a mother, wife and two children to mourn their loss.  Mr. Bradley left yesterday for Independence to attend the funeral, which will take place today.

The Joplin Daily Globe - Joplin, Missouri, Wednesday, Dec 21, 1904.

Submitted by Carlin Yokum  --  Fallbrook, California

--------------------

Peter VanBibber, Jr. and Marguery Bounds 

 Ellinor VanBibber and Peter VanBebber 

  Peter VanBibber and Catherine Ridenour 

   Olive VanBibber and Thomas Ives Fulfer

    John Suttle Fulfer and Martha Elizabeth Ledbetter

     William Thomas Fulfer and Annie P. Wyatt

      Barney Fulfer and Leola Bell Hall

       Charles Terence Fulfer

--and--

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis 

 Peter VanBebber and Ellinor VanBibber 

  Peter VanBibber and Catherine Ridenour 

   Olive VanBibber and Thomas Ives Fulfer 

    John Suttle Fulfer and Martha Elizabeth Ledbetter

     William Thomas Fulfer and Annie P. Wyatt

      Barney Fulfer and Leola Bell Hall

       Charles Terence Fulfer

CHARLES TERENCE "SON" FULFER

HANNIBAL - Charles T. "Son" Fulfer of Hannibal, owner of Fulfer Butane Co. and a former Erath County commissioner, died Saturday at a Stephenville hospital. He was 66. 

Funeral will be at 2 p.m. Monday at Stephenville Funeral Home. Burial will be in Ex-ray Cemetery, in Erath County.

Mr. Fulfer was a lifelong resident of Erath County. He served with the 82nd Airborne Division of the Army Air Corps during World War II.

Survivors: Wife, Wanda Fulfer of Hannibal; daughter, Denise Johnson of Stephenville; two sons, Danny Fulfer of Gordon and Dennis Fulfer of Hannibal; three brothers, Bill Joe Fulfer of Ex-ray community, Manny Fulfer of Stephenville and Teddy Ray Fulfer of Fort Worth; three sisters, Leta Crain of Mineola, and Sis Phipps and Viola Bostick, both of Fort Worth; and seven grandchildren.

The Fort Worth Star-Telegram, Fort Worth, Tarrant County, Texas  --  November 3, 1991  --  Page 39. 

Submitted by Vanessa DeShazer  --  SANNA1998@aol.com
--------------------

Peter VanBibber, Jr. and Marguery Bounds

 Matthias VanBibber and Margaret Robinson

  David Campbell Robinson VanBibber and Jane Ann Williams

   Nathan Boone VanBibber

DEATH OF NATHAN BOONE VAN BIBBER

Nathan Boone Van Bibber, son of David C.R. Van Bibber and Jane (Williams) Van Bibber, was born February 24th, 1838; departed this life August 16th, 1928, age 90 years, 5 months and 23 days.

He was born in Nicholas county, Va., now West Virginia, where he spent all of his youthful days and early manhood.  In his father's family there were eight boys and four girls, all of whom preceded him to the Great Beyond, his father and mother also having passed away many years ago.

Nathan Boone Van Bibber was a descendant of a robust, long-lifed people, his ancestors came from Holland and were members of the early colonial settlers west of the Alleghany Mountains; his grand father, Mathias Van Bibber along with other pioneers formed a settlement 60 miles east of Charleston, West Virginia, selecting rich valley lands for farms.  In two generations these rugged pioneers had not only made it safe for the white man, but had gone into the forests and the howling wilderness and with a dogged perseverance fell the mighty oak by the sweat of their brow, builded homes, carved out of the forest, fields, waving with golden grain.  It is to these pioneers that we, their descendants, owe our greatest debt of gratitude, for their labors, their fight, their ideals ever onward and upward in their march, be it forever said of these fathers and our mothers born of a fearless ancestry, who believed in truth and righteousness and had courage to defend their convictions.

Nathan Boone Van Bibber was untied in marriage to Sarah H. Mayes in the year 1867.  To this union was born ten children, three of whom with their mother preceded him to the flower clad hills of glory.

After the death of his first wife he was again, in 1918, united in marriage to Mrs. Isabell Thorn.  His last marriage was a great comfort to him in his declining days.  He leaves to mourn their loss, his last wife, two sons and five daughters, seventeen grand children, besides these he leaves a host of relatives and friends to mourn his absence.

He was a Civil War veteran, belonging to the 22nd regiment of West Virginia Confederate Volunteers.

He came with his family to Oklahoma in 1900 and has since that date lived on a farm seven miles west of Edmond.  In his early manhood he professed faith in Christ and was baptized into the fellowship of the Baptist Church, remaining a member to the time of his death.  He was a staunch believer in the Bible and the Christian religion, read his bible much.  Few bible students were more familiar with God's Word than Nathan Boone Van Bibber.

The day and night preceding his earthly departure he said, over and over again, "I am going home."

A large crowd attended the funeral and the lavish display of the floral offerings placed on the casket and the racks at the funeral services attested the popularity and esteem in which the deceased was held.

Funeral services were conducted from the Hopewell church by Rev. L. W. Marks.  Singing was conducted by Elsie Ritter, Mrs. Ralph Gilmore, Mrs. Roxie Watts, Shelden Davenport and Elisha Larkin.

His remains were laid to rest in the Whisler cemetery.

"Father, I will that they also, whom Thou hast given me, be with me where I am; that they may behold my glory, which Thou gavest me."

The Edmond Sun, Edmond, Oklahoma County, Oklahoma  --  Thursday  --  August 30, 1928.

Submitted by Gary R. Hawpe  --  GRH9999@aol.com

WEDDING ANNIVERSARIES:
Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis 

 Peter VanBebber and Ellinor VanBibber 

  Jacob VanBebber and Catherine Ann Guthrie 

   Calvin VanBebber and Barthena A. VanBebber 

    William Franklin VanBebber and Eliza Ramsay 

     Charles Elliott VanBebber and Nina Taylor 

COUPLE HONORED ON 50TH WEDDING ANNIVERSARY HERE

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Van Bebber were feted on their 50th wedding anniversary with a luncheon and family reunion given for them by their daughter, Ila Johnson of Fort Bragg, and grandson, Ted Van Bebber, formerly of Willits, April 28, at their home on San Francisco Avenue.

Mr. and Mrs. Van Bebber have lived most of their lives in and around Willits, although he was born in Humboldt and she in Sonoma County.  They slipped away from the Rose Festival in Santa Rosa which they were attending with their families and were secretly married on April 27, 1907.

Two daughters were born to the Van Bebbers in Willits, and they are now the proud grandparents of seven grandchildren, all of whom were present at the reunion in honor of their anniversary.

Mr. Van Bebber worked for several lumber mills in Willits in the early days including the old Irvine and Muir mill, and was employed by the state when he retired 11 years ago.

A huge tiered wedding cake dominated the buffet table during the luncheon Sunday and the Van Bebbers were presented with many lovely gifts.

Present to congratulate them were their daughter and family, Mr. and Mrs. Woodrow Johnson of Fort Bragg; and their grandchildren, Leslie Ann Johnson of Fort Bragg, Ted Van Bebber of San Francisco, Frank Louwaert of Hayward, Charles Louwaert of San Rafael, Mr. and Mrs. Ray Bettencourt (nee Nina Louwaert) of San Rafael, Michael and Madeline Louwaert of San Anselmo.

Also present were Mrs. Van Bebber’s two sisters and their families, Mr. and Mrs. Kearse Fahy of San Francisco, and Mr. and Mrs. Lou James of Willits, as well as Mrs. Dorothy Pennebaker and her children, Fay and Buck , of San Francisco;  and Mr. and Mrs. Edgar James of Willits.

The Willits News, Willits, Mendocino County, California  --  May 8, 1957  --  Page 5.

Submitted by Ted Van Bebber  --  tjvanbeb@concentric.net
--------------------

Isaac VanBibber and Sarah Davis

 John VanBebber and Margaret Chrisman

  Gabriel VanBebber and Barbara Carlock

   Marlena VanBebber and John McCrunnell Cawood

    Barbara Cawood and David Brawley Alexander

     William Hayes Alexander and Luna Crate Pruett

      James Albert Alexander and Leatrice Joy Burke

CELEBRATES 60TH ANNIVERSARY

Albert and Leatrice (Burke) Alexander, of Speedwell, will celebrate their 60th wedding anniversary on January 1, 2002. They were married in Middlesboro, Kentucky by Rev. Wint Bolton on January 1, 1942. They have seven children, eight grandchildren and twelve great grandchildren. Happy Anniversary Mom and Pop.

The Claiborne County Progress, Tazewell, Claiborne County, Tennessee  --  Wednesday  --   December 26, 2001  --  Page 4B.

Submitted by James P. Alexander  --  jimalexander@communicomm.com  --  son of James and Leatrice Alexander.

REUNIONS:
BOONE FAMILY REUNION 2002

Westward Ho the Wagons! Move 'em out! It's "Oregon or Bust"! That was the slogan 158 years ago as pioneers loaded their wagons for the trek west, and now The Boone Society, Inc. is planning it's fourth biennial Boone Family Reunion for the Beaver State. 

Mark your calendar now for July 31-August 4, 2002. Join us on the Oregon Trail as we celebrate the achievements of noted Boone descendants, tour some of the spectacularly beautiful sites and engage in traditional Society genealogical information sharing. Specific programs will be decided in the coming months.

Volunteers are also encouraged to take part in this fun event. Watch for more information that will be available in coming months. 

Arlene Curry Buschert, Director  --  edwbusch@open.org 

The Boone Society, Inc.


NOTICES:

Carlis B. Wilson has just recently opened up a mailing list on rootsweb titled BOONE-DANIEL-KY.  This is a mailing list for the discussion and sharing of information regarding the life and activities of Col. Daniel Boone and other Kentucky explorers. 

There are three major connections of the Van Bibbers to the family of Daniel Boone.  Two of Daniel's sons married Van Bibber girls.  Jesse Bryan Boone married Chloe Van Bibber the daughter of John Van Bibber and Chloe Staniford.  His youngest son, Nathan Boone, married Olive Van Bibber the daughter of Peter Van Bibber, Jr. and Marguery Bounds.  Chloe and Olive were first cousins.  The third major connection between these two families took place between the marriage of Isaac Van Bibber, Jr. and Elizabeth Hays.  Elizabeth was the daughter of William Hays and Susannah Boone, with Susannah also being the daughter of Daniel Boone.

Anyone interested in becoming a member of the Daniel Boone mailing list can go to the following website:  http://freepages.outdoors.rootsweb.com/~mysurnames/boonelist.html
Submitted by Gary R. Hawpe  --  GRH9999@aol.com

UNIDENTIFIED VAN BIBBERS:

Can anyone identify Zeke Van Bibber?  This is probably short for "Ezekial."  He shows up with his family on the 1870 census of Warren County, Missouri in Charrette Township.  It states he is 40 years old and born in Missouri.  His wife is listed as Johanna at the age of 32.  Their children were listed as follows:  John - 10, Mary - 8, Susan - 5, Alexander - 3, and Alice - 1.  Johanna and all the children were also born in Missouri.

I have failed to identify Zeke on any earlier census records with his parents.  I cannot locate Zeke and Johanna on any later census records or their children.  Of all my research I have never ran across a marriage record for them.

This family has puzzled me for the longest of times.  The 1870 census is the one and only time I have anything on them.  Who were the parents of Zeke?  When did he marry Johanna?  What happened to their children?  If anyone has an identity for him or information on this family please let us know.

Submitted by Gary R. Hawpe  --  GRH9999@aol.com
QUERIES:

I would like to hear from anyone who may have information on William E. "Bill" Darrington.  He was my great grandfather and married to Minerva Zumwalt the granddaughter of Nathan Boone and Olive Van Bibber.  Family history has it that he was Choctaw Indian and died in the Civil War.  I would also like to find out more about my grandfather Frank M. Ivey.  He was married to Martha Angeline Darrington the only child of William E. "Bill" Darrington and Minerva Zumwalt.

Submitted by Lola McClevinus  --  plmc1962@mymailstation.com
--------------------

My husband descends from Richard Tillis and Elizabeth Greenlee Van Bibber through their great grandson Walter G. Tillis, the son of Peter White Tillis and Viola Victoria Gard.  Walter married Dorcas Woodruff, settled in southern Ohio and had a very large family.  I would like to hear from anyone who may have information on the children of Walter and Dorcas or the siblings of Walter.

Submitted by Susan Reedy  -- dreedy2@hotmail.com
SOUND OFF:

From:
JACMARLEED@aol.com (Jack Leedom)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Gary,

       Got it! Fantastic, as usual.  And congratulations to us for having you as our Editor for the coming year.  You’re spoiling us.     Jack

From:
Amsongart@aol.com (Esther Beckwith)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Thank you for including the VanBibber/Parker Reunion, June 7-9th 2002.  I enjoy reading about the family members past and present.  It puts our existence into perspective.  Thanks to all who submit information.

Esther Parker Beckwith

From:
DShoema822@aol.com (Duane Shoemaker)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Gary,

Thanks for all your work on the newsletter.  It looks great!  Merry Christmas and Happy New Year to you and your family!

Duane:)

From:
martha.e.jones@att.net (Martha Jones)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Greetings Gary,

I have been negligent in telling you how much I appreciate your newsletters.  They are top quality and such a boon to all Van Bibber researchers.  Thank you for the time and effort you spend sharing them with us. 

Martha

From:
riffraff@grapevine.net (Barbara McClelland)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Thanks Gary! The newsletters are just great, I have really enjoyed them.  Hope you and yours have a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.

God Bless,

Barbara McClelland

From:
tilly@socket.net (Cheryl Tilly)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Gary,

I was happy to learn that you have committed to another year as editor of the Van Bibber news letter.  I enjoy every month of it and am sorry I cannot be of any help in submitting articles.  The only information I have comes from your newsletter!  Thanks for your wonderful work.  

Cheryl Tilly

From:
Rooniebug3@aol.com (Kay Delbart)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Gary,  

Thank you so very much for connecting me with my grandniece Shawntee Heller.  This has been an answer to a twenty year prayer.  After my brother died the family became distant and we lost track.  May God Bless You and thank you so very much.  

Kay VanBibber Delbart

From:
mbelt@pnx.com (Marty Belt)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Dear Gary,

I have been at the Van Bibber Pioneers newsletter for the last three hours...words just cannot express how awesome this newsletter with all of the family information is...even my teenage son was impressed. I may just stay up all night...

What is amazing to me is that some of the Maryland VANBIBBER ancestors where probably neighbors of the BELT ancestors that I am working on for my children. I knew I had heard of the VANBIBBER from somewhere.

I am in agreement with everyone else...THANK YOU!!!   Marty  : )

From:
barbaramills1@home.com (Barbara Mills)

To:
GRH9999@aol.com (Gary Hawpe)

Gary,

I am so glad you have decided to keep doing the newsletter for another year. Please don't ever leave!  I love the stories and the pictures are just icing on the cake, I am hooked on them now...

I start looking for them at the end of each month about a week ahead of time!

You do such a wonderful job and having written newsletters myself, I know how much work they require. Just a normal one requires many hours, days and weeks to prepare and your newsletter is by far NO NORMAL newsletter, it is EXCEPTIONAL !

Thank You, Barbara (Bailes) Mills

Van Bibber Website: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~blogan/
The editor reserves the right to edit contributions to the newsletter.

Editor of the Van Bibber Pioneers Electronic Newsletter:

Gary R. Hawpe  --  GRH9999@aol.com
Owner of the Van Bibber FTM database  --  42,039 names
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